

Teaching-learning of children from 3-12 years old



M

Universidad de Oviedo Universidá d'Uviéu University of Oviedo







Universidad de Valladolid





srlsmartart.eu У srlsmartart 💿 srlsmartart 🕇 smartartproject









Self-Regulated Learning in SmartArt" with reference 2019-1-ES01-KA204-095615 is co-founded by the Erasmus+ Programme of the European Union, line KA2 Strategic Associations-Adult Education. The content of the publication is the sole responsibility of the authors. Neither the European Commission, nor the Spanish Service for the Internationalisation of Education (SEPIE) are responsible for the use that may be made of the information contained herein.



Authors:

Selection of visual material and creation of the sheets: Dra. María José Zaparín Yáñez. University of Burgos.

Selection of visual material and creation of the sheets:

Dra. María Consuelo Sáiz Manzanares. University of Burgos.

Art History Supervision: Dr. René Jesús Payo Hernanz. University of Burgos.

Outreach and social networks: Dr. Gonzalo Andres López. University of Burgos.

Translation and layout

supervision: Dña. Sandra Rodríguez Arribas. University of Burgos.

Research Groups:

University of Burgos

PART: Dr. René Jesús Payo Hernanz y Dra. María José Zaparín Yáñez. ADMIRABLE: Dr. Carlos Pardo Aguilar. University of Burgos. DATAHES: Dra. María Consuelo Sáiz Manzanares, Dra. M. Camino Escolar Llamazares, Dra. Nuria Alonso Santander, Dña. Sandra Rodríguez Arribas iENERGIA: Dr. Fernando Aguilar Romero & Dra. Natalia Muñoz Rujas GEOTER: Dr. D. Gonzalo Andrés López

University of Oviedo

ADIR: Dr. José Carlos Nuñez Pérez & Dra. Rebeca Cerezo Menendez

University of Minho

CIEd: Dr. Leandro Almeida, Dr. José Alberto Lencastre & D. Joana Casanova.

University of Valladolid

GIR179UVA: Dr. Miguel Ángel Carbonero Martín, Dr. Luis Jorge Martín Antón, & Juan Antonio Valdivieso Burón





Universidade do Minho





e Oviedo PUviéu











..4

Contents

1. Introduction

2. Theoretical Framework	7
Why are we addressing Pre-School and Primary School Education students? Methodology used during the development of the materials	
Why use a Learning Management System? Why monitor the learning process? Why personalise the learning?	9 10 10
3. Research Groups involved in the Strategic Group of the SmartArt Project	11
4. Learning Activities	24
 4.1. How to approach Art History in Pre-School and Primary School?	24 24
 4.1.2 Unit 1. What is the mediaeval monastery?	29 32 45 38
4.5. Extension Activities	
5.1. Validation of learning activities	41
6. Conclusions	44
Art History References	45
Glossary	50
ANNEX 1. UNIT EVALUATION TOOLS	54
ANNEX 2. UNIT MATERIALS	58
ANNEX 3. POWERPOINT PRESENTATIONS OF THE UNITS	63



Introduction



The subjects presented below have been created as part of the Erasmus+ Project 2019-1-ES01-KA204-065615 financed by the European Union and coordinated by the University of Burgos in Spain. The project also relies on the participation of other partners from Spain (University of Oviedo, University of Valladolid and Bjaland), Portugal (University of Minho) and Malta (Paragon Europe). Our project falls within the innovation theme and has a duration of 36 months from 01/09/2019 until 31/08/22.

Advancement in society is aimed at using new forms of education, both formal and non-formal. This document outlines the **transfer of the first intellectual product IO1** to the population of children between the ages of 3 and 10 years old and intended to promote **knowledge about cultural heritage**. The teaching of this IO1 is carried out in *b-Learning* settings. Society needs **non-formal online education** to face this challenge of virtual learning. We must **facilitate the learning process for students of different ages**, making the process more functional and efficient in achieving the learning results, as well as in promoting interest and **increasing motivation**.





Advancement in society is aimed at using new forms of education, both formal and non-formal. This document outlines the **transfer of the first intellectual product IO1** to the population of children between the ages of 3 and 10 years old and intended to promote **knowledge about cultural heritage**. The teaching of this IO1 is carried out in *b-Learning* settings. Society needs **non-formal online education** to face this challenge of virtual learning. We must facilitate the learning process for students of different ages, making the process more functional and efficient in achieving the learning results, as well as in promoting interest and **increasing motivation**.

As part of this framework, the **SmartArt** project **aims to design a smart educational environment for Art History** that integrates **self-regulated learning design** through the use of **hypermedia resources** that include a **continual systematic evaluation of the learning process**. To do so, the partners propose the development of **two intellectual outputs, two learning activities and three multiplier events (Spain, Portugal and Malta)**. The proposed intellectual results are: O1. Self-Regulated Learning in SmartArt, and O2. Methodological Pathways to personalise the **Virtual**

El objetivo es el de motivar el aprendizaje de la Historia del Arte, especialmente en personas adultas.

Learning Environment (VLE) to students' learning habits. This document refers to the development of the first intellectual product **O1. Self-Regulated Learning in SmartArt**. Likewise, this product and its technological implementation are openly accessible on the project's website **www.srlsmartart.eu**.

which includes an **interactive platform** where teachers and learners can use materials that will be progressively implemented. These materials are accompanied by the **figure of an avatar** which will accompany the learner throughout the learning process, thereby ensuring **personalised development tailored** to the traits of each learner, **enhancing personalised learning**.

As stated above, the goal is to motivate students to learn History of Art, especially among children, by including **digitalisation tools** and **motivational learning techniques** such as **gamification** and **avatars**. These tools and techniques **regulate and enhance learning by increasing motivation and progress in the learning process**. These materials can be used in different stages of the educational system such as **Preschool and Primary School Education**. These materials have also been implemented into an **interactive platform** (VLE) that has been included on the project's website **www.srlsmartart.eu**. All the materials and the interaction on the VLE are **free-of-charge** and **open access**.

The objective of the **transfer** of the first intellectual product O1 has been developed through the **creation of a virtual "SmartArt" classroom** that includes the following **specific objectives:**

a) to facilitate and improve the access to learning Art History in children aged 3-10 in virtual environments.



b) to achieve the participation of children in learning Art History in virtual environments.

c) to simplify the skill and learning attitude evaluation among children between 3 and 10 years old in virtual environments.

d) to facilitate the teaching process for teachers in Pre-school and Primary School Education in virtual environments.

e) to apply systematic supervision and evaluation mechanisms for all interested parties (teachers, students and parents and legal guardians).





University of Burgos members of the SmartArt project

Strategic Partnership of the SmartArt project



Theoretical Framework



The adult learning project in the field of Art History has been designed following the meaningful learning approaches (Ausubel, 1968) within a constructivist methodology (Vygotsky (1962), Piaget (1975)). These methodological approaches have become consolidated in recent decades in the educational field. One of the methodologies that has been shown to be the most significant in achieving this inclusion is the **Project-Based Learning** (PBL) technique (Kirschner, Sweller, & Clark, 2006). This type of learning aims to make use of solving practical solutions to develop personalised, meaningful learning (Sáiz, García-Osorio, Díez-Pastor, & Martín-Antón, 2019). In recent years the inclusion of technological resources known as Advanced Learning Technologies (ALT) have also facilitated the implementation of this educational approach on interactive platforms, called Learning Management Systems (LMS), along with the use of resources within the LMS known as **Smart Tutoring** systems that facilitate continual guidance while learning. Included among these resources are avatars that facilitate Self-Regulated Learning (SRL) and process-oriented feedback, not only product-related feedback, (Hattie, 2013). These all help to enhance the learner's motivation (Azevedo, 2005; Zimmerman & Moylan, 2009).

Why are we addressing Pre-School and Primary School Education students?

Education for children between the ages 3 to 10 should introduce children to an understanding of Art as well as to provide guidance on how to see and interpret works of art. The SmartArt project provides a response to both challenges by facilitating effective learning by including materials that apply SRL through gamification and inserting avatars that guide and accompany the learner through the learning process, facilitating understanding and therefore **motivation** (Zimmerman & Moylan, 2009). These materials, accompanied by technological resources (the interactive VLE platform) can be used by the users in a personalised manner or they can be used by teachers or educators as support material in their regular teaching practice. Therefore, this material, together with the VLE of the SmartArt project is an important resource to help children to start learning art and cultural heritage of humanity which is backed by the latest research both on methodological and technological resources (Sáiz, Marticorena, & Garcia-Osorio, 2020). The ultimate goal is to facilitate lifelong education and social inclusion in an



accessible, simple and free manner which is within everyone's reach, from the premise of **sustainable education** (Sáiz, Rodríguez, Marticorena, Zaparaín, & Cerezo, 2020).

Methodology used during the development of the materials

The materials created in the different thematic units are based on the systematic use of **feedback** on **both the conceptual** and **procedural contents** and on **evaluation to verify the results of the learning process**. The strategies that have been used to apply the feedback are based on the use of **ALT resources** and **avatars** that facilitate the development of **SRL**, whether face-to-face or remotely in the **VLE**. The work is based on the studies by Hattie (2013); Hattie and Timperley (2007). These authors differentiate between **feedback oriented towards processes** and feedback oriented towards products, considering both to be elements on a continuum. The effectiveness of **process oriented feedback** facilitates the **development of metacognitive strategies** and the **self-regulated learning (SRL)** process. **Process-oriented feedback** and **SRL** respond to the following questions: **what, how, when and where to learn**. Likewise, SRL resources facilitate support for learning in the learning process (Hattie, 2013):

1

They provide **clear explanations** to students about what they are expected to learn, they also specify and define the **skills** that comprise the learning objective.

2

They provide **precise criteria** to students about what is understood by **successful learning**.

3

They guarantee learning that seeks to **reduce the distance** between what students know and what they are expected to lear

4

They guarantee the **feedback** on the steps aimed at bridging this distance.

Likewise, the use of **SRL** ensures that the learning activities are structured in a hierarchical order of increasing difficulty, thereby enhancing the learner's **motivation** to continue learning. A tool that enhances this **sequencing** is based **on feedback** (Sáiz, Cuesta, Alegre, & Peñacoba, 2017).



Why use a Learning Management System?

As has been previously mentioned, in the last decade the use of LMS has been shown to be highly effective in the educational process (Cerezo, Sánchez-Santillan, Paule-Ruiz, & Nuñez, 2016). Learning Management Systems allow for the use of hypermedia resources that facilitate the development of the educational process. These resources also orient SRL and allow learners to regulate their own learning in a personalised fashion as they include planning, monitoring, control and regulation which improves the learner's motivation. Learning Management Systems can include many of the processes and procedures of process-oriented feedback (Sáiz, Marticorena, García-Osorio, & Díez-Pastor, 2017). Learning Management Systems also offer the option of hypermedia resources, which helps to implement ALTs that are becoming increasingly relevant. As these resources are automated in the development of process-oriented feedback, they have been called Smart Tutoring or MetaTutoring systems when they implement metacognitive self-regulation (Azevedo et al., 2013). The use of the self-regulated practice in children in these ages helps them to reflect on the learning process through self-evaluation (Sáiz, García-Osorio, & Díez-Pastor, 2019). For the design of these activities in the LMS, the educator or teacher must follow the steps cited in Table 1.

Tabla 1. Design of learning activities (adapted from Sáiz, Arnaiz, & Escolar, 2020 p. 3).

ACTIVITIES DESIGN	MODULE DESIGN	WHAT TO EVALUATE
What	What do I want to teach?	Learning goals
	What skills do I want to develop in the lessons?	Design of the information
How	Design of the learning tasks	Tests and quizzes to verify learning achievements
Who	Who are the learning tasks addressed to? What is the learner like?	Understand the prior knowledge
When and Where	Time line of the learning tasks development Study students' learning habits	Sequential gradation of the difficulty of the learning tasks Planning the process-oriented feedback Planning the product-oriented feedback
		e



Why monitor the learning process?

In the last decade the use of LMS has been shown to be very effective in monitoring the learning process especially in adults in university settings (Cerezo, Sánchez-Santillan, Paule-Ruiz, & Nuñez, 2016). Learning Management Systems provide a record of the interaction of the different players involved (students and teachers) during the educational process. This fact is significant as it allows each student's learning habits to be known and also makes it possible to monitor how learning develops at the start, during the development and at the end. These records can be extracted and processed in different statistical programs or data analysis systems (Python libraries, WEKA, etc.) which will allow data mining techniques to be applied. These techniques make it possible to predict and cluster the behavioural patterns developed by the learners, among other possibilities. These results will help the teacher or educator to know how their students learn. Based on these patterns and **learning styles**, the teacher can apply different resources or supports intended to offer a personalised learning response tailored to the specific learning needs of each student (Sáiz, Marticorena, & Garcia-Osorio, 2020).

Why personalise the learning?

Personalising learning is related with the teacher to the **learning pace of each student**. This adaptation to the characteristics and needs of each learner will increase successful learning, optimise resource usage and lastly enhance **educational sustainability** (Sáiz, García-Osorio, Díez-Pastor, Martín-Antón, 2019; Sáiz, Rodríguez, Marticorena, Zaparaín, & Cerezo, 2020). This form of education is increasingly necessary as the knowledge society advances at breath-taking speeds. Offering educational materials and designs that facilitate successful learning is therefore an obligation of those that govern for their citizens, in addition to ensuring that these resources are **cost-effective** and **sustainable**. Within this framework the use of the previously cited procedures and resources has been shown to be a very effective practice to **achieve effective learning**. These objectives are related with the search for a sustainable society and are made explicit in The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development and the SDGs (for more information click here).



Research groups involved in the strategic group of the SmartArt project



One of the strengths of the **SmartArt Project** is that **8 research groups** from different areas of knowledge are collaborating in the project's development: Learning Psychology (ADIR, DATAHES, GIE179, GIPDAE), Educational Psychology (ADIR, DATAHES, GIE179, GIPDAE), Artificial Intelligence and Data Mining (DATAHES, ADMIRABLE), Educational Engineering (iENERGIA) and History, Culture and Geography (GEOTER, PART). The **interdisciplinarity** between these fields at the core of the SmartArt project thus means that it tackles aspects of educational methodology, learning strategies, data analysis through the use of data mining and artificial intelligence techniques on the development of contents related with Art History and cultural heritage.

Research Group from the University of Burgos





ADMIRABLE Research Group https://investigacion.ubu.es/grupos/1817/detalle

Pardo Aguilar, C., Diez Pastor, J.F., Garcia Osorio, C.I., & Rodriguez Diez, J.R. (2013). Rotation Forests for regression. *Applied Mathematics and Computation*, *219*(19), 9914-9924. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amc.2013.03.139

Maudes Raedo, J.M., Rodriguez Diez, J.J., Garcia Osorio, C.I., & Pardo Aguilar, C. (2011). Random Projections for Linear SVM Ensembles. *Applied Intelligence*, *3*, 347-359. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10489-011-0283-2

Note: The joint publications of this group with the DATAHES research group are indicated with an asterisk in the DATAHES section

DATAHES Research Group

https://investigacion.ubu.es/grupos/1812/detalle

*Carbonero, M.Á., Sáiz, M.C., & Román, J.M. (2013). Effect of a metacognitive training program of mentalist skills. *Psicothema*, 25(1), 31-37. doi: 10.7334/psicothema2011.192

*Escolar, M.C., Sáiz, M.C., Marticorena, R., Arnaiz, Á., & Queiruga, M.A. (2018). Relación entre los conocimientos previos de los estudiantes de Ciencias de la Salud y las respuestas de aprendizaje en experiencias Flipped Classroom. En J. Gázquez et al. (Eds.), *Intervención en Contextos Clínicos y de la Salud*. Volumen II (pp.297-306). Oviedo: ASUNIVEP.



Queiruga, M.A., López, E., Diez, M., Sáiz, M.C., & Dorrío, V. (2020). Citizen science for scientific literacy and the attainment of Sustainable Development Goals in formal education. Sustainability, 12(10), 1-18. https://doi.org/10.3390/su12104283.

*Marticorena, R., Sáiz, M.C., Arnaiz, Á., Escolar, M.C., & Queiruga, M.A. (2018). Análisis de los resultados de aprendizaje en Ciencias de la Salud: Learning Analytics desde un plugin para Moodle. En J. Gázquez et al. (Eds.), Intervención en Contextos Clínicos y de la Salud. Volumen II (pp. 243-252). Oviedo: ASUNIVEP.

Sáiz, M.C., & Carbonero, M.Á. (2017). Metacognitive Precursors: An Analysis in Children with Different Disabilities. Brain Sciences, 7(10), 136, 1-14. https://doi.org/10.3390/brainsci7100136

*Sáiz, M.C., & Carbonero, M.Á., Flores, V. (2010). Análisis del procesamiento en tareas tradicionalmente cognitivas y de teoría de la mente en niños de 4 y 5 años. Psicothema, 22(4), 772-777. Disponible en http://www.psicothema.com/psicothema.asp?id=3800

Sáiz, M.C., Cuesta, I.I., Alegre, J.M., & Peñacoba, L. (2017). Effects of Different Types of Rubric-Based Feedback on Learning Outcomes. Frontiers in Education, 2(34), 1-12. https://doi/10.3389/feduc.2017.00034

*Sáiz, M.C., Escolar, M.C., Arnaiz, Á. (2020). Effectiveness of Blended Learning in Nursing Education. Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health, 17(5), 1-15. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17051589.

*Sáiz., M.C., Escolar, M.C., Marticorena, R., García-Osorio, C.I., & Queiruga, M.A. (2017). Conductas de aprendizaje en LMS, SRL y feedback efectivo en B-Learning, J.C Núñez., et al. (Eds.), Temas actuales de investigación en las áreas de la Salud y la Educación (pp. 747-752). Oviedo: SCINFOPER.

*Sáiz, M.C., Escolar, M.C., Marticorena, R., García-Osorio, C.I., & Queiruga, M.A. (2017). Formación del profesorado en Metodologías Activas desde Plataformas interactivas. En J.C Núñez., et al (Eds.), Temas actuales de investigación en las áreas de la Salud y la Educación (pp. 39-44). Oviedo:

*Sáiz., M.C., Escolar, M.C., Marticorena, R., García-Osorio, C.I., & Queiruga, M.A. (2017). Aprendizaje basado en proyectos utilizando LMS: una experiencia en Ciencias de la Salud. J.C Núñez., et al. (Eds.), Temas actuales de investigación en las áreas de la Salud y la Educación (pp. 739-746). Oviedo: SCINFOPER. ISBN: 978-84-697-7125-9SCINFOPER.

*Sáiz, M.C., García-Osorio, C.I., Díez-Pastor, J.F., Martín-Antón, L.J. (2019). Will personalized e-Learning increase deep Learning in Higher Education? Discovery and Delivery Information, 47(1), 53-63. https://doi.org/10.1108/IDD-08-2018-0039 12



*Sáiz, M.C., García-Osorio, C.I., & Díez-Pastor. (2019). Differential efficacy of the resources used in B-Learning environments. *Psicothema*, *31*(2), 170-178. https://doi.org/10.7334/psicothema2018.330

*Sáiz, M.C., Queiruga-Dios, M.Á., García-Osorio, C.I., Montero, E., Rodríguez, J. (2019). Observation of Metacognitive Skills in Natural Environments: A Longitudinal Study With Mixed Methods. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *10*(2398), 1-13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.02398

*Sáiz, M.C., Queiruga, M.A., Marticorena, R., Escolar, M.C., & Arnaiz, Á. (2018). Cuestionarios de e-autoevaluación y e-feedback: una aplicación en Moodle. *European Journal of Health Research*, *4*(3),135-148. https://doi. org/10.30552/ejhr.v4i3.116

*Sáiz, M.C., Queiruga, M.A., Marticorena, R., García-Osorio, C.I., & Escolar, M.C. (2017). Análisis de protocolos de pensar en voz alta: un ejemplo de SRL en el aprendizaje de la física. J.C Núñez., et al. (Eds.), *Temas actuales de investigación en las áreas de la Salud y la Educación* (pp. 731-738). Oviedo: SCINFOPER.

*Sáiz, M.C., & Marticorena, R. (2016). Metacognition. Self-Regulation and Feedback for Object-Oriented Programming Problem-Solving. En J. Benson (Eds.), *Metacognition: Theory. Performance and Current Research* (pp.43-94). New York: Nova.

*Sáiz, M.C., Marticorena, R., & Arnaiz, Á. (2020). Evaluation of Functional Abilities in 0–6 Year Olds: An Analysis with the eEarlyCare Computer Application. (2020). *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health*, *17*(9), 3315, 1-17. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17093315.

*Sáiz, M.C., Marticorena, R., Arnaiz, Á., Escolar, M.C., & Queiruga, M.A. (2018). Flipped Learning en titulaciones de salud: un acercamiento a la tutorización inteligente. En J. Gázquez et al. (Eds.), *Intervención en Contextos Clínicos y de la Salud*. Volumen II (pp. 255-263). Oviedo: ASUNIVEP.

*Sáiz, M.C., Marticorena, R., Arnaiz-González, Á., Díez-Pastor, J.F., & Rodríguez-Arribas, S. (2019, March). Computer application for the registration and automation of the correction of a functional skills detection scale in Early Care. *13th International Technology, Education and Development Conference Proceedings of INTED2019 Conference 11th-13th* (5322-5328). IATED: Valencia. https://doi.org/10.21125/inted.2019.1320

*Sáiz, M.C., Marticorena, R., Díez-Pastor, J.F., & García-Osorio, C.I. (2020). Measuring the functional abilities of children aged 3-6 years old with observational methods and computer tools. *Journal of Visualized Experiments*, e60247, 1-17. https://doi.org/10.3791/60247.



*Sáiz, M.C., Marticorena, R., & Garcia-Osorio, C.I. (2020). Monitoring Students at the University: Design and Application of a Moodle Plugin. *Applied Science*, *10*(10), 1-18. https://doi.org/10.3390/app10103469

*Sáiz, M.C., Marticorena, R., Garcia-Osorio, C.I., & Díez-Pastor, J.F. (2019).

Differential efficacy of the resources used in b-learning environments. *Psi-cothema*, 31(2), 170-178. https://doi.org/10.7334/psicothema2018.330

*Sáiz, M.C., Marticorena, R., García-Osorio, C.I., & Díez-Pastor, J.F. (2017). How Do B-Learning and Learning Patterns Influence Learning Outcomes? *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8(745), 1-13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00745

*Sáiz, M.C., Marticorena, R., Garcia-Osorio, C.I., & Díez-Pastor, J.F. (2019). Does the use of Learning Management Systems with Hypermedia mean improved student learning outcomes? *Frontiers in Psychology*, *10*(88), 1-14. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.00088.

Sáiz, M.C., & Montero, E. (2015). Metacognition, Self-regulation and Assessment in Problem-Solving Processes at University. En A. Peña-Ayala (Ed.), *Metacognition: Fundaments, Applications, and Trends* (pp.1-27). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-11062-2_5

*Sáiz, M.C., Pardo, C., Queiruga-Dios, M.Á., & Rodríguez-Arribas. (En prensa). STEM tasks in Primary Education: a differential gender analysis through serious games. *Psicothema*.

Sáiz, M.C., Prieto, B., Hoyuelos, F.J., & Cámara, J.M. (2019). Validation of a Scale of Student Satisfaction with Final Year Degree Projects. *Electronic Journal of Research in Educational Psychology*, *17*(1), 169-192. https://doi.org/org/10.25115/ejrep.v17i47.2002

*Sáiz, M.C., Rodríguez, J.J., Marticorena, R., Zaparaín, M.J., & Cerezo, R. (2020). Lifelong Learning from Sustainable Education: An Analysis with Eye Tracking and Data Mining Techniques. *Sustainability*, *12*(5), 1-18. https://doi.org/10.3390/su12051970

Note: *Publications in collaboration with members of Groups ADMIRABLE, ADIR, GIE No. 179, iENERGIA and PART.





GEOTER Research Group https://investigacion.ubu.es/grupos/1802/detalle

Andrés López, G. y Checa Cruz, D. (2021): "Experiences of knowledge transfer on industrial heritage using games, storytelling and new technologies: "A history of enterprises"", en Journal on Computing and Cultural Heritage (JOCCH), Association for Computing Machinery (ACM).

Andrés López, G. y González Moya, F. J. (2021): "The Industrial-Urban Relative Index (IURI) in spanish urban areas: the productive relevance of medium-sized cities", en *Revista de Estudios Regionales*, Universidades de Andalucía.

Andrés López, G. y Soria Cáceres, C. H. (2020): "Fábricas de envases de vidrio en España: la limitada historia industrial de la Vidriera del Norte (VIN-SA, 1965-1977)", en *Revista de Historia Industrial,* Vol 29 (nº 79), Universidad de Barcelona, pp 133-164. https://doi.org/10.1344/rhi.v29i79.30073

Andrés López, G. (2020): "Las ciudades medias industriales en España. Caracterización geográfica, clasificación y tipologías", en *Cuadernos Geo-gráficos,* Vol 59 (1), Universidad de Granada, PP 99-125. http://dx.doi.org/10.30827/cuadgeo.v59i1.8225

Andrés López, G. y Alonso Alcalde, R. (Coords.) (2020): Materiales. Una historia sobre la evolución humana y los avances tecnológicos, Ed. Universidad de Burgos, Burgos, 162 p.

Andrés López, G. y González González, M.J. (2019): "Diffuse urbanisation and irregular urban growth: processes and trends in medium-sized cities in the region of Castilla y León (Spain)", en Finisterra. Revista portuguesa de Geografía, Vol LIV, nº 112, pp 3-26. https://doi.org/10.18055/Finis17100

Andrés López, G. (2019): "El significado de los espacios de actividad económica en la estructura urbana de las ciudades medias españolas", en *Ciudades. Revista del Instituto Universitario de Urbanística de la Universidad de Valladolid*, nº 22, Universidad de Valladolid, pp 1-22. https://doi.org/10.24197/ciudades.22.2019.01-22

Andrés López, G. (2019): "Las ciudades medias industriales en España. Evolución histórica, proceso de urbanización y estructura urbana", en *Ería. Revista Cuatrimestral de Geografía*, Volumen 2019-1. Año XXXVIII, Universidad de Oviedo, pp 25-49. https://doi.org/10.17811/or1.2019.25_49

https://doi.org/10.17811/er.1.2019.25-49

Andrés López, G. (2019): "La industria en la historia de las ciudades medias españolas: una reflexión espacial", en *II Congreso Histórico Internacional As Cidades Na Historia:* Sociedade. Atas. Volume III. Cidade Industrial, Cámara Municipal de Guimaraes, Guimaraes, pp 7-29.



Andrés López, G. y González González, M.J. (2019): "Crecimiento y extensión reciente en ciudades medias: una aproximación a los cambios en los usos del suelo en las áreas urbanas de Castilla y León", en Cebrián Abellán, F. (Director): Dinámicas de urbanización en ciudades medias interiores ¿Hacia un urbanismo más urbano?, Ed. Tirant lo Blanch, pp 147-174.

Andrés López, G. (2019): *La fábrica de vidrio de Burgos. Historia de una industria singular,* Verallia Spain, 276 p.

Andrés López, G. (2019): "Fábricas en el extrarradio: cuando la industria llegó a la ciudad", en Iglesias Rouco, L. y Moreno Gallo, M. (Coord.): *Burgos en la posguerra 1940-1950. Un pulso hacia el futuro*, Ed. Fragua, Madrid, p 89-125.

Andrés López, G. y González González, M.J. (2018): "Dinámicas residenciales y transformaciones inmobiliarias en las áreas de influencia urbana de las ciudades medias de Castilla y León", en Cebrián Abellán, F. (Coordinador): *Ciudades Medias y Áreas Metropolitanas. De la dispersión a la regeneración*, Ed. Universidad de Castilla La Mancha, pp 137-160.

Andrés López, G. (Coordinador), Pascual Ruiz Valdepeñas, H. y Molina de la Torre, I. (2018): *La industria en el Área Urbana de Burgos. Análisis socioeconómico y territorial*, Ed. Fundación Caja Burgos, 358 p.

Andrés López, G. (2016): "On georeferencing old maps: online map libraries and open source GIS", en *Crisis, globalization and social and regional imbalances in Spain*, Spanish Committee International Geographical Union (IGU), Madrid, pp 198 a 210.

Molina de la Torre, I., Martínez Fernández, L.C. y Andrés López, G (2015): "Utilización de la realidad aumentada en el trabajo de campo geográfico: posibilidades y dificultades para su uso docente", en Sebastiá Alcaraz, R. y Tonda Monllor, E. M. (Eds): *Investigar para innovar en la enseñanza de la Geografía*, Ed. Asociación de Geógrafos Españoles. Grupo de Didáctica de la Geografía, pp 634-649.

Andrés López G. y Molina de la Torre, I. (2015): "Planificación y diseño de rutas turísticas con un Sistema de Información Geográfica online: propuestas y aplicaciones educativas para Castilla y León", en de la Riva, J., Ibarra, P., Montorio, R., Rodrigues, M. (Eds.): *Análisis espacial y representación geográfica: innovación y aplicación*, Ed. Universidad de Zaragoza-AGE, pp 1281-1290.





iENERGIA Research Group https://investigacion.ubu.es/grupos/1826/detalle

Queiruga-Dios, M.Á., Sáiz-Manzanares, M.C., & E. Montero García. (2019). Problemas-Proyectos Adaptativos y Creativos en la enseñanza de las ciencias. Descripción de la metodología y apreciación de los estudiantes involucrados. *Research in Education and Learning Innovation Archives*, 23,1-23. https://doi.org/10.7203/realia.23.1556

Muñoz-Rujas, N., Diez-Ojeda, M., Lorenzo-Bañuelos, M., & Nuñez-Angulo, B. Ileana M.G. (2020). Application of FDM ® additive manufacturing technology in the learning of engineering courses: orientation of stress and strain tensor. En *INTED 2020 14th annual International Technology, Education, and Development Conference*. 2-4 March, Valencia, Spain.

Lorenzo-Bañuelos, M., Díaz Portugal, A., Muñoz-Rujas, N., Nuñez-Angulo, B., & Verbeeten, W.M.H. (2020). Application of design thinking methodology to a crank-connecting rod mechanism by means of additive manufacturing for its implementation in the classroom. En *INTED 2020 14th annual International Technology, Education, and Development Conference*. 2-4 March, Valencia, Spain.

Sáiz, M.C., Queiruga-Dios, M.Á., García-Osorio, C.I., Montero, E., & Rodríguez, J. (2019). Observation of Metacognitive Skills in Natural Environments: A Longitudinal Study With Mixed Methods. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *10*(2398), 1-13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.02398

Sáiz, M.C., & Montero García, E. (2016). *Metodologías activas en docencia universitaria, Diseño de una asignatura de ciencias de la salud en la plata-forma virtual.* Burgos: Servicio de Publicaciones de la Universidad de Burgos.

Sáiz, M.C., & Montero, E. (2015). Metacognition, Self-regulation and Assessment in Problem-Solving Processes at University. En A. Peña-Ayala (Ed.), Metacognition: Fundaments, Applications, and Trends (pp.1-27). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-11062-2_5



PART Research Group https://investigacion.ubu.es/grupos/1806/detalle

Escorial Esgueva, J., & Zaparaín Yáñez, M.J. (2018). Los proyectos de fray Antonio de Jesús para el Colegio de la Vera Cruz de Aranda de Duero: génesis y desarrollo de una empresa inconclusa . *Artigrama. Universidad de Zaragoza*, 33, 241-256.

Iglesias Rouco, L.S., Zaparaín Yáñez, M.J. (2015). Briviesca y su arquitectura en los siglos XVII y XVIII. "Los promotores y profesionales (II)" *Boletín de la Institución Fernán González*, *251*, 451-477.



Payo Hernanz, R.J., & Zaparaín Yáñez, M.J. (2019). Ecos de Rubens en Burgos a propósito del lienzo de santa Elena de la colegiata de Covarrubias (Burgos). De manantial sereno: homenaje a Juan Carlos Estébanez Gil (1962-2009). *Instituto Municipal de Cultura y Turismo de Burgos*, *3*, 115-125.

Payo Hernanz, R.J., & Zaparaín Yáñez, M.J. (2019). Lujo más allá de la muerte. Fundaciones monásticas y sepulcros de alabastro de algunas de las familias de la nobleza en Burgos a finales de la Edad Media. *Ars & Renovatio*, *5*, 53-81.

Payo Hernanz, R. J., & Zaparaín Yáñez, M. J. (en prensa). "De palacio a monasterio. La casa de los Melgosa y monasterio de madres bernardas de Burgos". *Revista Arte y Patrimonio*.

Zaparaín Yáñez, M.J., & Escorial Esgueva, J. (2019). Gusto y promoción en el contexto cortesano. Los condes de Miranda en el tránsito a la Contemporaneidad. *Revista De Arte, 18*, 135-155.

Zaparaín Yáñez, M.J., & Payo Hernanz, R.J. "En el ocaso del Antiguo Régimen. Fastos funerarios por la muerte de María Isabel de Braganza. El caso de Burgos", BSAA. (en prensa)

Zaparaín Yáñez, M.J., & Payo Hernanz, R.J. "La arquitectura teatral del siglo XVIII. (en prensa). El caso de Burgos y el proyecto de Fernando González de Lara". *Revista Quintana*

Zaparaín Yáñez, M.J. (2018). Introducción Vestir la Arquitectura. Burgos, 1759-1936. *Instituto Municipal de Cultura y Turismo de Burgos*, 9-11.

Zaparaín Yáñez, M.J. 2016. Las vidrieras de la Catedral de Burgos en la Contemporaneidad. El siglo XIX y los talleres europeos. *Boletín de la Institución Fernán González, 252,* 215-237.

Zaparaín Yáñez, M.J. (2020). "Julio Sáenz de Barés (1875-1936). Arquitecto en el Bilbao *moderno*". *Ars Bilduma*, 10,123-151.

Research Group from the University of Minho



CIEd - Centro de Investigação em Educação https://www.ie.uminho.pt/en/investigacao/Pages/CIEd.aspx

Bártolo-Ribeiro, R., Peixoto, F., Casanova, J. R., & Almeida, L. S. (2020). Regulation of cognition: Validation of a short scale for Portuguese first-year university students. *Anales de Psicología / Annals of Psychology*, *36*(2), 313-319. https://doi.org/10.6018/analesps.389361

Casanova, J., Fernandez-Castañon, A. C., Nuñez-Pérez, J. C., Bernardo-Gutiérrez, A. B, & Almeida, L. S. (2019). Abandono no Ensino Superior: Impacto da autoeficácia na intenção de abandono. *Revista Brasileira de Orientação Profissional, 19*(1), 41-49.https://doi.org/1026707/1984-7270/2019v19n1p41



Dias, D., Soares, D., Marinho-Araújo, C., & Almeida, L. S. (2018). O que se "ensina" no Ensino Superior: avaliando conhecimentos, competências, valores e atitudes. *Meta: Avalia*ção (Rio de Janeiro), *10*(29), 318-337. https://doi.org/10.22347/2175-2753v10i29.1592

Fidalgo, P., Thormann, J., Kulyk, O. & Lencastre, J. A. (2020). Students' perceptions on distance education: a multinational study. International Journal of *Educational Technology in Higher Education*, *17*(18), 1-18. https://doi.org/10.1186/s41239-020-00194-2

Franco, A. R., Costa, P. S., & Almeida, L. S. (2017). Do Critical Thinkers Drink Too Much Alcohol, Forget to Do Class Assignments, or Cheat on Exams? Using a Critical Thinking Measure to Predict College Students' Real-World Outcomes. *Psychological Studies*, 62(2), 178–187. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12646-017-0402-1

Lencastre, J. A., İlin, G., Bronze, J., Francica, M., & Milios, P. (2020). How to design and teach a blended course for hard-to-reach adult learners. *Journal of e-Learning and Higher Education*, 2020, 220154, 1-10. https://doi.org/10.5171/2020.220154

Vieira-Santos, J., Del Prette, A., Del Prette, Z. A., & Almeida, L. S. (2019). Relação professor-estudante na educação superior: suporte social e habilidades sociais. *Revista de Estudios e Investigación en Psicología y Educación*, 6(1), 1-14. https://doi.org/10.17979/reipe.2019.6.1.4596

Wechsler, S. M., Saiz, C., Rivas, S. F., Vendramini, C. M. M., Almeida, L. A., Mundim, M. C., & Franco, A. (2018). Creative and critical thinking: Independent or overlapping components? *Thinking Skills & Creativity*, *27*, 114-122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tsc.2017.12.003

Teixeira. L. S., Almeida, L. A., & Aguilar-da-Silva, R. (2018). Mudança curricular e de métodos pedagógicos: impacto vivenciado por estudantes de Medicina. *Revista de Estudios e Investigación en Psicología y Educación*, *5*(1), 19-28. https://doi.org/10.17979/reipe.2018.5.1.3349

Research Group from the University of Oviedo

ADIR Research Group http://adir.grupos.uniovi.es/

Amieiro, N., Suárez, N., Cerezo, R., Rosário, P., & Núñez, J. C. (2018). Inventario de Procesos de Estudio (IPE-ES) para estudiantes universitarios: Estudio de su fiabilidad y validez. *Revista Publicaciones*, *48*, 225-242. https://doi.org/10.30827/publicaciones.v48i1.7332

Bogarin, A., Cerezo, R., & Romero, C. (2018). Discovering learning processes using Inductive Miner: A case study with Learning Management Systems (LMSs). *Psicothema*, 30(3), 322-330. https://doi.org/10.7334/psicothema2018.116





Bogarín, A., Cerezo, R., & Romero, C. (2018). A survey on educational process mining. *Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Data Mining and Knowledge Discovery*, *8*(1), e1230.

https://doi.org/10.1002/widm.1230

Bernardo, A., Esteban, M., Cervero, A., Cerezo, R., & Herrero, F. J. (2019). The influence of self-regulation behaviors on university students ' intentions of persistence. *Frontiers in psychology*, *10*, 2284. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.02284

Cerezo, R., Sánchez-Santillán, M., Paule, M. P., & Núñez, J. C. (2016). Students' LMS interaction patterns and their relationship with achievement: A case study in higher education. *Computers & Education*, 96, 42-54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2016.02.006

Eskisabel-Azpiazu, A., Cerezo-Menéndez, R., & Gayo-Avello, D. (2017) An Ethical Inquiry into Youth Suicide Prevention Using Social Media Mining. En M. Zimmer y K. Kinder-Kurlanda (Eds.), *Internet Research Ethics for the Social Age* (pp. 227-234). New York: Peter Lang

Gómez, C., Fernández, E., Cerezo, R. & Núñez, J. C. (2018). Dificultades de aprendizaje en educación superior: Un reto para la comunidad universitaria. *Revista Publicaciones*, *48*, 63-80. http://dx.doi.org/10.30827/publicaciones.v48i1.7328

Cerezo, R., Esteban, M., Sánchez-Santillán, M., & Núñez, J.C. (2017). Procrastinating behavior in computer-based learning environments to predict performance: A case study in Moodle. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *8*, 1403. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01403

Romero, C., Cerezo, R., Bogarín, A., & Sánchez Santillán, M. (2016). Educational process mining: A tutorial and case study using moodle data sets. En Daniel T. Larose (Ed.), *Data Mining and Learning Analytics: Applications in Educational Research* (pp. 3-28). New Jersey: Wiley. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118998205.ch1

Rosário, P., Högemann, J., Núñez, J. C., Vallejo, G., Cunha, J., Oliveira, V., Fuentes, S., & Rodriguez, C. (2017). Writing week-journals to improve the writing Quality of fourth-graders' compositions. *Reading and Writing*, *30*, 1009-1032. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-016-9710-4

Rosário, P., Núñez, J.C., Pereira, J., Fuentes, S., Gaeta, M., Cunha, J., & Polydoro, S. (2016). Studying while doing time: Understanding inmates' conceptions of learning. *British Educational Research Journal*, *42*, 151-167. https://doi.org/10.1002/berj.3194



Rosário, P., Núñez, J.C., Vallejo, G., Azevedo, R., Pereira, R., Moreira, T., Fuentes, S., & Valle, A. (2017). Promoting gypsy children's behavioural engagement and school success: Evidence from a four-wave longitudinal study. *British Educational Research Journal*, *43*, 554-571. https://doi.org/10.1002/berj.3271

Rosário, P., Núñez, J. C., Vallejo, G., Cunha, J., Azevedo, R., Pereira, R., Nunes, R., & Fuentes, S. (2016). Promoting Gypsy children school engagement: A story-tool project to enhance self-regulated learning. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, *47*, 84-94.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2015.11.005

García-Martínez, C., Cerezo, R., Bermúdez, M., & Romero, C (2018). Improving essay peer grading accuracy in massive open online courses using personalized weights from student's engagement and performance. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*, *35*, 110-120. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcal.12316

Cerezo, R., Fernández, E., Amieiro, N., Valle, A., Rosário, P. & Núñez, J. C. (2019). Mediating role of self-efficacy and perceived usefulness between strategy knowledge and its use. *Revista de Psicodidáctica*, *24*, 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psicoe.2018.09.001

Cerezo, R., Calderón, V., & Romero, C. (2019). A holographic mobile-based application for practicing pronunciation of basic English vocabulary for Spanish speaking children. *International Journal of Human-Computer Studies*, *124*, 13-25.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhcs.2018.11.009

Cunha, J., Rosário, P., Núñez, J. C., Vallejo, G., Martins, J., & Högemann, J. (2019). Does teachers' homework feedback matter to 6th graders' school engagement?: A mixed methods study. *Metacognition and Learning*, *14*, 89–129. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11409-019-09200-z

García, T. Boom, J., Kroesbergen, E. H., Núñez, J. C., & Rodríguez, C. (2019). Planning, Execution, and Revision in Mathematics Problem Solving: Does the Order of the Phases Matter? *Studies in Educational Evaluation*, *61*, 83-93. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.stueduc.2019.03.001

Núñez, J. C., Rodríguez, C., Tuero, E., Fernández, E., & Cerezo, R. (2020). Prior Academic Achievement as a Predictor of Non-Cognitive Variables and Teacher and Parent Expectations in Students With Learning Disabilities. *Learning Disability Quarterly*, https://doi.org/10.1177/0731948720925402



Rosário, P., Högemann, J., Núñez, J. C., Vallejo, G., Cunha, J., Rodríguez, C., & Fuentes, S. (2019). The impact of three Types of writing intervention on students' writing quality. *PLoS ONE 14*(7), e0218099. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal. pone.0218099

Research Group from the University of Valladolid



GIE179 Research Group http://www.giepsicologiaeducacion.es/integrantes_GIE.php

Carbonero, M., Martín-Antón, L., Flores, V., & Freitas Resende, A. (2016). Estudio comparado de los estilos de enseñanza del profesorado universitario de ciencias sociales de España y Brasil. *Revista Complutense De Educación*, *28*(2), 631-647.

https://doi.org/10.5209/rev_RCED.2017.v28.n2.50711

Carbonero, M.A., Martín-Antón, L.J., Otero, L., & Monsalvo, E. (2017). Program to Promote Personal and Social Responsibility in the Secondary Classroom. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8:809.

http://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00809

Martín-Antón, L.J., Carbonero M.A., Valdivieso, J.A., & Monsalvo, E. (2020). Influence of Some Personal and Family Variables on Social Responsibility Among Primary Education Students. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *11*:1124. doi: http://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.01124

Reoyo, N., Carbonero, M. Á., & Martín, L. J. (2017). Características de eficacia docente desde la perspectiva del profesorado y futuro profesorado de secundaria. *Revista de Educación*, 376, 62-86.

http://doi.org/10.4438/1988-592X-RE-2017-376-344

Valdivieso-León, L., Román, J.M., Flores, V., & Van Aken, M.A.G. (2016). Prácticas educativas familiares: ¿cómo las perciben los padres? ¿Cómo las perciben los hijos? ¿Qué grado de acuerdo hay? *Perspectiva Educacional*, *55*(1) 129-151.

https://doi.org/10.4151/07189729





Section Summary

Lifelong education is a right for all citizens. Therefore, representatives in every country have an obligation to develop and implement lifelong education. J

Technology and advances in educational instruction facilitate tools that will help educational authorities to provide a response to lifelong education. Educational design together with innovative methodological resources and technologies facilitate access to learning for different groups and increase the motivation for learning. This will also enhance the achievement of effective learning.



Learning Activities



4.1

How to approach Art History in Pre-School and Primary School?

The completed output on transfer of knowledge in the SMART ART Project for older students is adapted for children of ages 3-10 years, in this IO, since the onset of knowledge of one's cultural heritage at this young age is essential for the creation of a humanist spirit of respect towards the cultural patrimony of the European Union. This additional intellectual product will facilitate education and awareness on Art History in the Second Cycle of Pre-School Education and First Cycle of Primary School Education. The approach will be based on the students' interaction through play and constructive and self-regulated learning which will be implemented face-to-face and through the use of technological resources.

The sections below are additional material addressing younger learners.

4.1.1 What is a Monastery?

What is its importance?

Mediaeval monasteries are a topic of particular interest in the development of Western Art History, as they were one of the elements that most effectively contributed to forging a common substrate. That is why the founder of one of the leading, most widespread monastic orders, Saint Benedict of Nursia, was named the Patron Saint of Europe..

Why study it?

Monasteries have immense importance in the History of Art up to this day. The historical, artistic, and cultural importance of many of these monuments have been widely recognised.

> Given this importance, they are the subject of attention and preferential protection in their respective countries, while many have been internationally recognised as part of the Word Heritage List.



It is therefore especially important to focus on their most defining characteristics such as their architectural features with noteworthy social-cultural values, even if from merely a general overview.

Introducing children to Monasteries as part of History of Art, helps them learn about human heritage. As such, the use of play and training is important in self-regulated strategies to learn these concepts in a meaningful manner. For more information readers can consult the studies by: Sáiz-Manzanares, Carbonero-Martín, & Román-Sánchez (2012); Sáiz-Manzanares, Carbonero-Martín, & Román-Sánchez (2014); Sáiz-Manzanares, Carbonero-Martín, & Flores (2010); Sáiz-Manzanares, & Guijo (2010); Sáiz-Manzanares & Román-Sánchez (1996); Sáiz-Manzanares & Román-Sánchez (1996); Sáiz-Manzanares, Flores & Román-Sánchez (2010); Sáiz-Manzanares & Román-Sánchez (2010); Sáiz-Manzanares & Román-Sánchez (2011); Sáiz-Manzanares & Román-Sánchez. (2013). All these works discuss practical experience in implementing educational programmes intended for children (age 3-10 or for older children who have special educational needs). These experiences have been experimentally tested.

How will we work on the topic?

The topic on the monastery will in turn be divided into three thematic units:

Unit 1.

What is a Mediaeval Monastery?.

Unit 2.

What is a Mediaeval Monastery Like?

Unit 3.

Shall we Take a Trip Through the Mediaeval Monastery?

The project will make us of a **constructivist teaching methodology** and reflection about the students' own thinking. Therefore, it will use **Self-Regulated Learning (SRL) strategies** adapted to the Pre-School and Primary School Education (age 6-9) as well as to older students with special educational needs. These methodological strategies are similar to those applied by Sáiz and Román (1996); 2010. Self-regulation has been shown to facilitate **effective and comprehensive learning** at different ages with lifelong lasting effects (See works by: Sáiz-Manzanares, Carbonero-Martín, & Román-Sánchez (2012); Sáiz-Manzanares, Carbonero-Martín, & Román-Sánchez (2014); Sáiz-Manzanares, Carbonero-Martín, & Flores (2010); Sáiz-Manzanares & Román-Sánchez (1996); Sáiz-Manzanares & Román-Sánchez (2010); Sáiz-Manzanares & Román-Sánchez (2011); Sáiz-Manzanares & Román-Sánchez (2013).].



To work on SRL in children of these ages the project will use **an avatar** that will regulate the use of **task orientation metacognitive strategies**, i.e. understanding of what we have to do. This reflection helps to focus the students' attention on the task to be performed. The teacher will use the question: "What are we going to learn today?" and will be accompanied by the figure of the avatar with a sheet projected on the digital blackboard or by using the Virtual Learning Environment (VLE).



Once the child starts providing answers helped by the teacher. The teacher will ask a second question that helps to develop the learner's **planning metacognitive strategies**: "How are we going to do it?" or "How are we going to solve it?", the teacher will regulate the possible solutions by modelling and shaping the answers.



Next, the teacher will guide the students on how to solve the task. This involves the use of **evaluation metacognitive strategies** about the different intents in the execution for which teachers will use the question: "How are we doing it?", the teacher will regulate the actions through modelling and shaping.



How are we doing it?

Finally, once the task has been concluded the teacher will guide the learners' reflection on the product and the process developed to perform it. This involves the use of **metacognitive strategies for elaboration and reflection**, both about the product as well as the process. For this purpose teachers will use the question: "How did we do it?", the teacher will regulate the performance through modelling and shaping, helping the student to reflect.



How did we do

it?

To carry out these steps, the teacher is suggested to use the **self-instructional training** by Meichenbaum & Goodman (1971) which in turn is based on research in neuropsychology by Vygotsky (1962) and Luria (1961). All these studies are based on the use of language to facilitate behavioural control. To do so, self-instructional training is divided into the following steps: 1) *Cognitive Modelling*. The adult performs a task while speaking aloud to themselves. 2) *Overt self-guidance*, the child performs the task while the teacher guides them through the steps using language. 3) *Overt self-guidance*, the child performs to themselves aloud. 4) *Attenuated self-guidance*, the child repeats the instructions subvocally while performing the task. 5) *Covert self-instruction*, the child performs the task while guiding their performance covertly.

The adult models the lesson through a series of questions that guide the acquisition of a series of metacognitive strategies. See Table 2



QUESTION	METACOGNITIVE STRATEGY IMPLEMENTED	INSTRUCTIONAL A CTIVITIES	COGNITIVE ACTION
"What are we going to learn today?" or "what do I have to do	Orientation	Identification and specifica- tion of the problem Analysis of the problem	Definition of the problem Focusing attention
"How are we going to do it?" or "How are we going to solve it?"	Planning	Selection of goals	Focusing attention, Planning
"How are we doing it?"	Evaluation	Implementation of solutions	Self-evaluation and self-reinforcement, self-assessment
"How did we do it?"	Elaboration and Reflection	Evaluation	Self-control, self-evaluation, self-reflection

Table 2. Relationship betweenthe self-instructional questions,metacognitive strategies that thequestion implements, and thecognitive action that it develops.

The teacher should take the suggestions by Meichenbaum (1977) into account to carry out self-instructional training effectively. These suggestions are the following:

1ª.

Use playful situations to start and model the students speaking to themselves.

2ª

Introduce appealing tasks to use sequential cognitive and metacognitive strategies.

<u>3ª</u>

Tailor the work in the different units to each child's learning pace.

4ª

Ensure that self-instruction is not mechanical. It should be comprehensive in each situation.

5<u>a</u>

Complete the self-instructional training with imaginative practice.

6<u>a</u>

Expand the self-instructional training with corresponding training.

(Adapted from Sáiz-Manzanares & Román (1996) p. 21)



4.1.2 Unit 1. What is the Mediaeval Monastery?

Objectives

For children in pre-school

- For the children to be introduced to the concept of a mediaeval monastery.
- For the children to colour in an image of a mediaeval monastery.

For children in primary school

- For the children to draw and/or write* what a monastery is for them.
- For the children to draw and/or write* what a hermit is for them.
- For the children to draw and/or write what monks or nuns do in the monastery or convent.
- For the children to draw and/or write* what the monks or nuns did in the *scriptorium*.
- For the children to draw and/or write* who Saint Benedict was.

Evaluation indicators.

For children in pre-school

- The child colours in the image of a monastery.
- The child tells a story of a monastery.

For children in primary school

- The child draws and/or writes* what a monastery is for them.
- The child draws and/or writes* what a hermit is for them.
- The child draws and/or writes what monks or nuns do in the monastery or convent.
- The child draws and/or writes* what the monks did in the *scriptorium*.
- The child draws and/or writes* who Saint Benedict was.
- * Depending on the child's maturity level they can narrate, draw, and/or write. Each evaluation criterion will be adapted to the oral or written expression capacities of each educational stage.



Self-regulation skills will be measured in the children in both educational stages (Pre-school and Primary school).

Procedural knowledge skills (Self-Regulated Learning strategies).

- The child answers the self-regulation question "What are we going to learn today?" (Task orientation metacognitive strategy).
- The child answers the self-regulation question "How are we going to do it?" (Task planning metacognitive strategy).
- The child answers the self-regulation question "How are we doing it?" (Task evaluation metacognitive strategy).
- The child answers the self-regulation question "How did we do it?" (Task elaboration and reflection metacognitive strategy).

Task

For children in pre-school

- The teacher will ask the children to colour in an image of a monastery.
- The teacher will ask the children to tell a story about a monastery.

For children in primary school

- The teacher will ask the children to write what a monastery is for them.
- The teacher will ask the children to explain and/or write what a hermitage is.
- The teacher will ask the children to explain and/or write what the monks did in the monastery.
- The teacher will ask the children to explain and/or write what the monks did in the scriptorium.
- The teacher will ask the children to explain and/or write who Saint Benedict was.

Procedure

The teacher will use the following questions that help to regulate the learning which will be supported in the platform using an avatar.

- What are we going to learn today?
- How are we going to do it?
- How are we doing it?
- How did we do it?



Materials

- PowerPoint material that will help the teacher to explain the origin of monasteries.
- VLE platform which will include the unit on the images of the monastery which will be used fundamentally with kids in the 3rd cycle of Pre-school Education and the first cycle of Primary School Education, which includes the figure of an avatar that will guide the learning process.
- Drawings of the monastery to colour in.
- Drawings of a monastery to indicate the elements shown.

Extension Activities

The same dynamics will be used to differentiate between different types of monasteries in more advanced learning.



4.1.3 Unit 2. What is a Mediaeval Monastery Like?

Objectives

For children in pre-school

- For the children to be introduced to the concept of what a mediaeval monastery was like.
- For the children to colour in an exterior image of a mediaeval monastery with fountains and trees.
- For the children to colour in an interior image of a mediaeval monastery with its distinctive elements: the cloister.

For children in primary school

- For the children to be introduced to the concept of what a mediaeval monastery was like.
- For the children to understand that the monastery was a very peaceful place with fountains and trees.
- For the children to know that the monastery or convent was the house for monks/nuns which surrounded the cloister.
- For the children to know that the cloister was where the monks went to think and pray alone.
- For the children to know that there were plants and trees in the monastery that the monks could use to make medicines in the pharmacy.
- For the children to know that there were sundials in the monastery that the monks could use to read the time.

Evaluation indicators

For children in pre-school

- The child colours in an exterior image of a mediaeval monastery with fountains and plants.
- The child colours in the image of a monastery with a cloister.
- The child says what a mediaeval monastery is like.

For children in primary school

- The child associates actions and the correct elements about life in the monastery.
- The child draws and/or writes and/or narrates* what a mediaeval monastery was like.
- The child draws and/or writes and/or narrates* what the monks did in the monastery.
- The child draws and/or writes and/or narrates* what the monks did in the *scriptorium*.



- The child draws and/or writes and/or narrates* who Saint Benedict was.

* Depending on the child's maturity level they can narrate, draw, and/or write. Each evaluation criterion will be adapted to the oral or written expression capacities of each educational stage..

Self-regulation skills will be measured in the children in both educational stages (Pre-school and Primary school).

Procedural knowledge skills (Self-Regulated Learning strategies).

- The child answers the self-regulation question "What are we going to learn today?" (Task orientation metacognitive strategy).
- The child answers the self-regulation question "How are we going to do it?" (Task planning metacognitive strategy).
- The child answers the self-regulation question "How are we doing it?" (Task evaluation metacognitive strategy).
- The child answers the self-regulation question "How did we do it?" (Task elaboration and reflection metacognitive strategy).

Task

For children in pre-schooll

- The child colours in an exterior image of a mediaeval monastery with fountains and plants.
- The child colours in the image of a monastery with a cloister.
- The child says what a mediaeval monastery is like.

For children in primary school

- The child associates actions and the correct elements about life in the monastery.
- The child draws and/or writes and/or narrates* what a mediaeval monastery was like.
- The child draws and/or writes and/or narrates* what the monks did in the monastery.
- The child draws and/or writes and/or narrates* what the monks did in the *scriptorium*.
- The child draws and/or writes and/or narrates* who Saint Benedict was.



The teacher will use the following questions that help to regulate the learning which will be supported in the platform using an avatar.

- $\cdot\,$ What are we going to learn today?
- $\cdot\,$ How are we going to do it?
- \cdot How are we doing it?
- · How did we do it?

Materials

- PowerPoint material that will help the teacher to explain the origin of monasteries.
- VLE platform which will include the unit on the images of the monastery which will be used fundamentally with kids in the 3rd cycle of Pre-school Education and the first cycle of Primary School Education, which includes the figure of an avatar that will guide the learning process.
- Drawings of the monastery to colour in
- Drawings of a monastery to indicate the elements shown

Extension Activities

The children write and draw stories about the mediaeval monastery.



4.1.4 Unit 3. Let's Take a Trip Through the Mediaeval Monastery

Objectives

For children in pre-school

- For children to know that the mediaeval monastery had a structure similar to a house.
- For children to colour In images of the elements of a mediaeval monastery.
- For children to express what a mediaeval monastery was for them.

For children in primary school

- For children to know what a refectory in the monastery is and what it was used for.
- For children to know what a chapter house in the monastery is and what it was used for.
- For children to know what a *scriptorium* (library) in the monastery is and what it was used for.
- For children to know what a *cilla* (storage room, dispensary) in the monastery is and what it was used for.
- For children to know what a kitchen in the monastery is and what it was used for.
- For the children to know what the monks' dormitory was like.

Evaluation indicators

For children in pre-school

- The child colours in the different parts of a monastery.
- The child associates the different parts of a monastery with their use.
- The child tells what some of the parts of a mediaeval monastery were used for.

For children in primary school

- The child matches the image of the refectory with its function.
- The child matches the image of the chapter house with its function.
- The child matches the image of the *scriptorium* (library) with its function.
- The child matches the image of the *cilla* (storage room) with its function.
- The child matches the image of the kitchen with its function.
 - The child marks the image of how the monks slept (distinguishes between together or separate).



• The child draws and/or writes and/or narrates* what some of the parts of a mediaeval monastery were used for.

* Depending on the child's maturity level they can narrate, draw, and/or write. Each evaluation criterion will be adapted to the oral or written expression capacities of each educational stage.

Self-regulation skills will be measured in the children in both educational stages (Pre-school and Primary school).

Procedural knowledge skills (Self-Regulated Learning strategies).

- The child answers the self-regulation question "What are we going to learn today?" (Task orientation metacognitive strategy).
- The child answers the self-regulation question "How are we going to do it?" (Task planning metacognitive strategy).
- The child answers the self-regulation question "How are we doing it?" (Task evaluation metacognitive strategy).
- The child answers the self-regulation question "How did we do it?" (Task elaboration and reflection metacognitive strategy).

Task

For children in pre-school

- The teacher will ask the children to colour in an image of a monastery.
- The teacher will ask the children to tell a story about a monastery.

For children in primary school

- The teacher will ask the children to write what a monastery is for them.
- The teacher will ask the children to write what a hermitage is.
- The teacher will ask the children to write what the monks did in the monastery.
- The teacher will ask the children to write what the monks did in the *scriptorium*.
- The teacher will ask the children to write who Saint Benedict was.


Procedure

The teacher will use the following questions that help to regulate the learning which will be supported in the platform using an avatar.

- What are we going to learn today?
- How are we going to do it?
- How are we doing it?
- How did we do it?

Materials

- PowerPoint material that will help the teacher to explain the origin of monasteries.
- VLE platform which will include the unit on the images of the monastery which will be used fundamentally with kids in the 3rd cycle of Pre-school Education and the first cycle of Primary School Education, which includes the figure of an avatar that will guide the learning process.
- Drawings of the monastery to colour in.
- Drawings of a monastery to indicate the elements shown.

Extension Activities

The same dynamics will be used to differentiate between different types of monasteries in more advanced learning.



4.2 Evaluation procedures

What to evaluate?

The materials that have been presented which refer to the knowledge of the mediaeval monastery can be used in a regulated or non-regulated educational process, that is, they can be used in teaching intended for children in regulated school activities or in other environments such as museums, town hall activities, etc. In each case, it is essential to evaluate both the conceptual and procedural skills.

How to evaluate?

There are many different ways to carry out the evaluation and they are related with two procedures: one quantitative and another qualitative. Both evaluation procedures are necessary and currently the most innovative educational methods use both within what is known as **mixed evaluation methods** (Sáiz, Escolar, & Rodríguez-Medina, 2019). Therefore, this work will use both quantitative and qualitative procedures. Readers can check the evaluation tools developed in each thematic unit in annex 1. These tools analyse both the conceptual knowledge, as well as the motivation and task solving procedural skills (Self-Regulated strategies).

When to evaluate?

The research into evaluation and educational teaching (Sáiz, Escolar, & Rodríguez-Medina, 2019) recommends using three moments in the evaluation: at the start of a training activity, during the development of the training activity and after finishing the activity. The registries of these three moments will allow on the one hand to know the evolution of the learner's learning process (**summative evaluation**) and on the other hand the evaluation of learning throughout their development (**formative evaluation**). Both types of evaluation are necessary and complementary.

Why evaluate?

Learning development is evaluated in order to know how the **educational process** has developed and based on the results to study the strengths and weaknesses of the process. These data will provide the teacher and learner tools to reflect on their practice and based on this reflection to implement the improvements necessary within a continual improvement process.



4.3 Extension Activities

Throughout the learning process it is recommendable to include complementary activities during the learning process in order the strengthen the contents discussed. These activities complement the training and activate the extension process of the lessons learned. This all strengthens safer and more effective learning.





Section Summary

3

The thematic units are presented for learning about the origin and development of the monasteries adapted to children aged 3 to 10.



Validation of Materials and Evaluation Questionnaires



5.1

Validation of Learning Activities

This project proposes a series of tools that will serve to validate the materials presented in the topics (Unit 1, Unit 2, and Unit 3) when these are implemented in Pre-School and Primary School Education centres. It is important to indicate that initial object of the work in the SmartArt Project is intended for adults in non-regulated education and **the material that is presented is an adaptation and transfer of the project to work with children age 3-10, therefore it will be implemented Pre-School and Primary School Education centres throughout 2021 and 2022 as long as the COVID-19 pandemic permits it. However, the project proposes the use of a tailor-made questionnaire which is presented in Table 3 and which will be filled in by the teachers of these educational stages who are experts in teaching children of these ages. This questionnaire contains 10 closed evaluation questions on a Likert-style scale of 1 to 5, along with 3 open-ended questions.**

VALIDATION QUESTIONNAIRE FOR MODULE 1. SMARTART PROJECT

This questionnaire forms part of the content validation process of the SmartArt Virtual Classroom within the European project 2019-1-ES01-KA204-065615 and includes Likert-style questions where 1 is equal to nothing or poor and 5 is equal to everything or excellent and open-ended questions. We thank you in advance for participating in this questionnaire.

I agree to participate in this questionnaire, and I have been informed of the objectives and the use of the data SI NO 1. Evaluation of the module's methodology with regard to the objectives. 1. Evaluation of the unit's methodology with regard to the contents. 2. Evaluation of the unit's methodology with regard to the evaluation criteria. 3. Evaluation of the activity comprehension questions. 4. The avatar's dialogues make it easier to self-regulate learning. 5. The image that accompany the text visualise the contents. 6. The evaluation tools in the units are clear. 7. The evaluation criteria are aligned with the units' objectives.



> **Tabla 3.** Design of learning activities (adapted from Sáiz, Arnaiz, & Escolar, 2020 p. 3).





Section Summary

3

This section presents the tools to evaluate the units and the evaluation tools used with regard to the transfer of IO1 to the education in Art History for children in Pre-School and Primary School Education



Conclusions



The transfer of the first intellectual product (O1) from the European SmartArt project offers materials to Pre-School and Primary School teachers which have been created in an interdisciplinary manner by the partners participating in the project who are members of research groups in the fields of Art History, Educational Psychology, Information and Technology Engineering, and data mining. Likewise, these materials will be implemented on the project's website **www.slrsmartart.com** using an open-access interactive platform (VLE). The information presented in this document together with the VLE and the project website will undoubtedly be of great interest both for teachers and educators in these ages as well as for children's parents and legal guardians. Its usefulness will be tested in future studies in order to confirm its effectiveness and usability to detect aspects for improvement through a continual improvement process.



Bibliographic References



References concerning learning and virtual environments



Ausubel, D. P. (1968). *Educational Psychology: A Cognitive View*. New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston.

Azevedo, R. (2005). Using hypermedia as a metacognitive tool for enhancing student learning? The role of self-Regulated learning. *Educ. Psychol*, *40*, 199–209. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15326985ep4004_2

Azevedo, R., Harley, J., Trevors, G., Duffy, M., Feyzi-Behnagh, R., Bouchet, F., & Landis, R. (2013). Using trace data to examine the complex roles of cognitive, metacognitive, and emotional self-regulatory processes during learning with multi-agent systems. En R. Azevedo & V. Aleven (Eds.), *International handbook of metacognition and learning technologies* (pp. 427-449). Amsterdam: Springer.

Cerezo, R., Sánchez-Santillan, M., Paule-Ruiz, M. P., and Nuñez, J. C. (2016). Students' LMS interaction patterns and their relationship with achievement: a case study in higher education. *Comput. Educ*, 96, 42–54. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.compedu.2016.02.006

European Commission. (2000). ERASMUS+ Programme manual. Retrieved from http://sepie.es/doc/convocatoria/2020/erasmus_programme_ guide_2020_v2_es.pdf

Hattie, J. (2013). Calibration and confidence: Where to next? *Learn Instr, 24*, 62–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.learninstruc.2012.05.009

Hattie, J., and Timperley, H. (2007). The power of feedback. *Rev. Educ. Res*, 77, 81–112. https://doi.org/10.3102/003465430298487

Kirschner, P.A., Sweller, J., & Clark, R.E. (2006). Why Minimal Guidance During Instruction Does Not Work: An Analysis of the Failure of Constructivist, Discovery, Problem-Based, Experiential, and Inquiry-Based Teaching. *Educational Psychologist*, *41*(2), 75-86. https://doi.org/10.1207/ s15326985ep4102_1

Luria, A.R. (1961). The role of speech in the regulation of normal and abnormal behaviors. New York: Liveright.

Meichenbaum, D. (1977). *Cognitive-Behavior Modification: An Integrative Approach*. New York: Plenum Press.

Meichenbaum, D., & Goodman, J. (1969). The developmental control of operant motor responding by verbal operants. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 7(3), 553-565. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-0965(69)90016-2



Meichenbaum, D., & Goodman, J. (1971). Training impulsive children to talk to themselves: A means of developing self-control. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 77(2), 115–126. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0030773

Oficina de Publicaciones de la Unión Europea (2010). *Proyecto Europa* 2030: retos y oportunidades. Informe del Consejo Europeo del Grupo de reflexión sobre el futuro en 2030. Retireved from https://www.consilium.europa.eu/media/30761/qc3210249esc.pdf

Piaget, J. (1975). L'equilibration des structures cognitives: Problème central du développement. Paris: PUF.

Sáiz-Manzanares, M.C., Carbonero-Martín, M.Á., & Román-Sánchez, J.M. (2014). Aprendizaje de habilidades de autorregulación en niños de 5 a 7 años. *Universitos Psychologica*, *13*(1), 371-380. doi:10.11144/Javeriana. UPSY13-1.ahan

Sáiz-Manzanares, M.C., Carbonero-Martín, M.Á., & Román-Sánchez, J.M. (2012). Investigación y formación de profesorado en el aula: Desarrollo de habilidades proto-mentalistas en alumnos de escuela infantil con necesidades educativas especiales. *Revista electrónica interuniversitaria de formación del profesorado*, *15*(1), 27-36. Retrieved from https://www.redalyc.org/pdf/2170/217024398002.pdf on 13/09/2020

Sáiz-Manzanares, M.C., Carbonero-Martín, M.Á., & Flores, V. (2010). Análisis del procesamiento en tareas tradicionalmente cognitivas y de teoría de la mente en niños de 4 y 5 años. *Psicothema*, *22*(4), 772-777. Retrieved from http://www.psicothema.com/pdf/3800.pdf on 13/09/2020

Sáiz, M.C., Cuesta, I.I., Alegre, J.M., & Peñacoba, L. (2017). Effects of Different Types of Rubric-Based Feedback on Learning Outcomes. *Frontiers in Education, 2*(34), 1-12. https://doi.org/10.3389/feduc.2017.00034

Sáiz, M.C., Escolar, M.C., & Arnaiz, Á. (2020). Effectiveness of Blended Learning in Nursing Education. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health*, *17*(5), 1-15. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17051589

Sáiz, M.C., Escolar, M.C., & Rodríguez-Medina. (2019). *Investigación cualitativa. Aplicación de métodos mixtos y de técnicas de minería de datos*. Burgos: Servicio de Publicaciones de la Universidad de Burgos

Sáiz-Manzanares, M.C., Flores, V., & Román-Sánchez, J.M. (2010). Metacognición y competencia de" aprender a aprender" en Educación Infantil: Una propuesta para facilitar la inclusión. *Revista electrónica interuniversitaria de formación del profesorado*, *13*(4), 123-132. Retrieved from file:///C:/Users/User/Downloads/207421-Texto%20del%20 art%C3%ADculo-741951-1-10-20141001%20(1).pdf on 13/09/2020

Sáiz, M.C., García-Osorio, C.I., Díez-Pastor, J.F., Martín-Antón, L.J. (2019). Will personalized e-Learning increase deep Learning in Higher Education? *Discovery and Delivery Information*, 47(1), 53-63. https://doi.org/10.1108/ IDD-08-2018-0039



Sáiz, M.C., García-Osorio, C.I., & Díez-Pastor. (2019). Differential efficacy of the resources used in B-Learning environments. *Psicothema*, *31*(2), 170-178. https://doi.org/10.7334/psicothema2018.330

Sáiz-Manzanares, M.C., & Guijo, V. (2010). Competencias y estrategias metacognitivas en educación infantil: un camino hacia el desarrollo de procedimientos de resolución de problemas. *International Journal of Developmental and Educational Psychology*, *2*(1), 497-504. Retrieved from https://www.redalyc.org/pdf/3498/349832325052.pdf on 13/09/2020

Sáiz, M.C., Queiruga-Dios, M.Á., García-Osorio, C.I., Montero, E., Rodríguez, J. (2019). Observation of Metacognitive Skills in Natural Environments: A Longitudinal Study With Mixed Methods. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *10*(2398), 1-13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.02398

Sáiz, M.C., Marticorena, R., & Garcia-Osorio, C.I. (2020). Monitoring Students at the University: Design and Application of a Moodle Plugin. *Applied Science*, *10*(10), 1-18. https://doi.org/10.3390/app10103469

Sáiz, M.C., Marticorena, R., García-Osorio, C.I., & Díez-Pastor, J.F. (2017). How Do B-Learning and Learning Patterns Influence Learning Outcomes? *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8(745), 1-13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00745

Sáiz, M.C., Marticorena, R., Garcia-Osorio, C.I., & Díez-Pastor, J.F. (2019). Differential efficacy of the resources used in B-Learning environments. *Psicothema*, *31*(2), 170-178. https://doi.org/10.7334/psicothema2018.330

Sáiz, M.C., Marticorena, R., Garcia-Osorio, C.I., & Díez-Pastor, J.F. (2019). Does the use of Learning Management Systems with Hypermedia mean improved student learning outcomes? *Frontiers in Psychology*, *10*(88), 1-14. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.00088

Sáiz, M.C., Queiruga-Dios, M.Á., García-Osorio, C.I., Montero, E., Rodríguez, J. (2019). Observation of Metacognitive Skills in Natural Environments: A Longitudinal Study With Mixed Methods. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *10*(2398), 1-13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.02398

Sáiz, M.C., Rodríguez, J.J., Marticorena, R., Zaparaín, M.J., & Cerezo, R. (2020). Lifelong Learning from Sustainable Education: An Analysis with Eye Tracking and Data Mining Techniques. *Sustainability*, *12*(5), 1970, 1-18. https://doi.org/10.3390/su12051970

Sáiz-Manzanares, M.C., & Román-Sánchez, J.M. (1996). Programa de Entrenamiento Cognitivo para niños pequeños. (7ª versión). Madrid: CEPE

Sáiz-Manzanares, M.C., & Román-Sánchez, J.M. (1996). Entrenamiento de niños socialmente desfavorecidos en habilidades para resolver problemas sociales. *Revista de psicología general y aplicada*, 49(2), 309-320. Retrieved from file:///C:/Users/User/Downloads/Dialnet-EntrenamientoDeNinosSoci almenteDesfavorecidosEnHab-2358264.pdf on 13/09/2020



Sáiz-Manzanares, M.C., & Román-Sánchez, J.M. (2010). *Programa de desarrollo de habilidades mentalistas en niños pequeños*. Madrid: CEPE

Sáiz-Manzanares, M.C., & Román-Sánchez, J.M. (2011). Entrenamiento metacognitivo y estrategias de resolución de problemas en niños de 5 a 7 años. *International Journal of Psychological Research*, *4*(2), 9-19. Retrieved from file:///C:/Users/User/Downloads/Dialnet-EntrenamientoMetacognitiv oYEstrategiasDeResolucion-3904244.pdf on 13/09/2020

Sáiz-Manzanares, M.C., & Román-Sánchez, J.M. (2013). Effect of a metacognitive training program of mentalist skills. *Psicothema*, *25*(1), 31-37. doi: 10.7334/psicothema2011.192

Vygotsky, L. (1962). Thought and Language. New York: John Wiley.

Taub, M., & Azevedo, R. (2019). How does prior knowledge influence eye fixations and sequences of cognitive and metacognitive SRL processes during learning with an intelligent tutoring system? *Int. J. Artif. Intell. Educ*, *29*, 1–28.

Zimmerman, B.J., & Moylan, A. (2009). Self-regulation: Where metacognition and motivation intersect. En Hacker, D.J., Graesser, A.C., Eds.), *Handbook Metacognition Educ* (pp. 299–315). New York, NY, USA: Routledge.

History of Art References

TO LEARN MORE

- Bango, Isidro, El monasterio medieval, Madrid, Editorial Anaya, 1990
- Duby, George, San Bernardo y el arte cisterciense. El nacimiento del Gótico, Madrid, Ed. Taurus, 1992
 Cassanelli, Roberto & López Tello Garcia, Eduardo (eds.), San Benito: el arte benedictino, Bilbao, Editorial Mensajero;
 Zanora E ditueial Mentecenten. 2000
- Casandra, Bellorial Montecasino, 2009 García Cottázar, José Ángel & Teja Casuso, Román (coords.). Los grandes monosterios benedictinos hispanos de época románica (1050-1200), Aguilar de Campoo, Fundación de Santa María La Real, 2007 Laboa, José María (ed.), Atiso histórica de los monosterios: el monocto orientol y occidental, Madrid, San Pablo,
- Laboa, José María (ed.), Atías histórico de los monasterios: el monacato oriental y occidental, Madrid, San Pablo,
 [2002]
- leorux-Dhuys, lean-Frangois, las abadías cistercienses: en Francia y en Furopa, Madrid, Editorial Kóln: Kónemann, 1999
 Navascués Palacio, Pedro, Monasterios en España: arquitectura y vida monástica, Barcelona, Círculo de Lectores,
- Navacues Palacio, Vedro, Monasterios en Espana: arquitectura y vida monastica, Barcelona, Circulo de Lectores,
 2003
 Sobrino, Miguel, Monasterios: las biografías desconocidas de los cenobios de España, Madrid, La Esfera de los Libros,
- Sobrino, Miguel, Monasterios: las biografias desconocidas de los cenoblos de España, Madrid, La Estera de los Libros, 2013

O Dr María José Zaparain Yáñez





Glossary



Glossary

Advanced Learning Technologies: This methodology is based on the development of learning through the use of Technology 4.0 resources.

Avatar: This animated figure helps regulate the learning process.

b-Learning: This refers to learning that is developed in virtual environments or platforms combined with face-to-face learning spaces.

Blended evaluation: This is the evaluation which is performed by different personal or technological players on a learning process or product.

Bloom Taxonomy for the digital era: This is based on Bloom's original classification related to the different degrees of learning based on the development of cognitive and metacognitive skills that include the terms of learning in the digital era.

Constructive learning: This is based on Piaget's theory and is carried out in learning through practice and experimentation.

Continual evaluation: This type of systematic evaluation is based on an evaluation of the learning process and not only the product.

Digitalisation tools: These resources are based on learning techniques that implement the use of new technologies which help present the task through multiple channels (visual, audio, text or the interaction between them). **Educational process:** This is the interactive process between the teacher and learner throughout the instruction. This process can be carried out face-to-face or remotely through the use of technological resources.

Effective learning: This refers to achieving safe, in-depth and continual learning over time. This also refers to correctly learning the learning goal.

Elaboration and reflection metacognitive strategies: these strategies help to assess the result of the performance.

Evaluation metacognitive strategies: these strategies help in the supervision while solving a task or problem.

Evaluation rubrics: this methodology is based on establishing the evaluation criteria based on the skills that the learner must acquire. The skills are measured based on the use of a scale that can be quantitative, qualitative or both qualitative and quantitative.

Extension Activities: These are learning activities have a structure similar to the activities that have served as the basis for learning. These activities, however, include different degrees of difficulty.

Formative evaluation: This is a type of systematic evaluation in which the teacher gives feedback to the learner about each relevant aspect of their learning process.



Gamification: This learning methodology is based on the use of serious games in learning the task. It is usually carried out in technological settings.

Interdisciplinarity: This refers to collaborative working teams made up of professionals from different disciplines. This work will help provide a more complete and useful product for its social application.

Learning Management System: These systems are implemented through interactive and modular learning platforms such as the Moodle environment.

Meaningful learning: this learning is focused on acquiring knowledge based on the construction of learning and not simply on memorisation.

Motivation: This refers to the learner's interest in the learning process and in achieving satisfactory results. It is related with intrinsic motivation based on self-reinforcement.

Non-regulated education: This refers to the type of teaching that is not included in education aimed at obtaining official titles for professional development.

Orientation metacognitive strategies: these strategies help to define the task or problem to be carried out.

Personalised learning: This learning design is based on adapting the learning contents to the learner's traits related with their learning style and prior knowledge on the subject of the lesson.

Planning metacognitive strategies: these strategies help to plan the steps to solve the task or problem.

Process-oriented feedback: this is feedback that the teacher or learning management system gives the learner about the task development. The feedback is focused on providing information about the entire learning process (start-development-end) and not only on the product or end result.

Project-Based Learning: This learning methodology is focused on the development of learning by solving a task, problem or project. This methodology is done in a collaborative environment and involves implementing theoretical knowledge applied to solving a practical task.

Regulated education: This refers to the type of teaching that is included in education aimed at obtaining official titles for professional development.

Self-evaluation: In learning environments, the learner evaluates the process and product of their own learning.

Self-instructional training: this is a form of intervention based on regulating behaviour through language and which has its origin in the works by Vygotsky (1962), Luria (1961) and Meichenbaum & Goodman (1971).

Self-instructions: This refers to the orders that a subject gives themselves during the task and problem solving process.

Self-Regulated Learning: This is a learning methodology which is based on personalised construction of learning through self-regulation resources whether they are human, technological or both human and technological.



Self-Regulated Learning: This methodology facilitates learning through personal or technological resources that guide the learner throughout the learning process.

Smart Tutoring: This involves a process of personalised tutoring carried out through the use of technological resources.

Social inclusion: This refers to providing resources that allow for access to standardised learning environments to different people regardless of their personal and social educational needs.

Summative evaluation: This refers to the feedback that the teacher gives to the learner about the final learning product.

Sustainable education: This refers to planning personal and material resources from the principles of no copying and optimisation.

Virtual Learning Environment: This refers to the learning management system or LMS.

Abbreviations

ALT = Advanced Learning Technologies LMS = Learning Management System PBL = Project-Based Learning SmartArt = Self-Regulated Learning in SmartArt SRL = Self-Regulated Learning VLE = Virtual Learning Environment



ANNEX 1

Unit evaluation tools



Unit 1 record sheet. What is the mediaeval monastery

EVALUATION INDICATORS	1	2	3	4	5
PRE-SCHOOL EDUCATION STAGE					
Conceptual knowledge skills and fine motor and oral communication skills					
The child colours in the image of a monastery.	1	2	3	4	5
The child tells a story of a monastery.	1	2	3	4	5
Procedural knowledge skills (Self-Regulated Learning strategies)					
The child answers the self-regulation question: "What are we going to learn today?" (Task orientation metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
The child answers the self-regulation question: "How are we going to do it?" (Task planning metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
The child answers the self-regulation question: "How are we doing it?" (Task evaluation metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
The child answers the self-regulation question: "How did we do it?" (Task elaboration and reflection metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
PRIMARY SCHOOL EDUCATION STAGE					
Conceptual knowledge skills and oral communication and reading-writing skills					
The child draws and/or writes* what a monastery is for them.	1	2	3	4	5
The child draws and/or writes* what a hermit is for them.	1	2	3	4	5
The child draws and/or writes what monks do in the monastery.	1	2	3	4	5
The child draws and/or writes* what the monks did in the scriptorium.	1	2	3	4	5
The child draws and/or writes* who Saint Benedict was.	1	2	3	4	5
Procedural knowledge skills (Self-Regulated Learning strategies)					
The child answers the self-regulation question: "What are we going to learn today?" (Task orientation metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
The child answers the self-regulation question: "How are we going to do it?" (Task planning metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
The child answers the self-regulation question: "How are we doing it?" (Task evaluation metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
The child answers the self-regulation question: "How did we do it?" (Task elaboration and reflection metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5

* Depending on the child's maturity level they can narrate, draw, and/or write. Each evaluation criterion will be adapted to the oral or written expression capacities of each educational stage.



Unit 2 record sheet What a mediaeval monastery is like

EVALUATION INDICATORS	1	2	3	4	5
PRE-SCHOOL EDUCATION STAGE					
Conceptual knowledge skills and fine motor and oral communication skills					
The child colours in an exterior image of a mediaeval monastery with fountains and plants.	1	2	3	4	5
The child colours in the image of a monastery with a cloister.	1	2	3	4	5
The child says what a mediaeval monastery is like.	1	2	3	4	5
Procedural knowledge skills (Self-Regulated Learning strategies)					
The child answers the self-regulation question: "What are we going to learn today?" (Task orientation metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
The child answers the self-regulation question: "How are we going to do it?" (Task planning metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
The child answers the self-regulation question: "How are we doing it?" (Task evaluation metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
The child answers the self-regulation question: "How did we do it?" (Task elaboration and reflection metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
PRIMARY SCHOOL EDUCATION STAGE					
Conceptual knowledge skills and oral communication and reading-writing skills					
The child associates actions and the correct elements about life in the monastery.	1	2	3	4	5
The child draws and/or writes and/or narrates* what a mediaeval monastery was like.	1	2	3	4	5
The child draws and/or writes and/or narrates* what the monks did in the monastery.	1	2	3	4	5
The child draws and/or writes and/or narrates* what the monks did in the <i>scriptorium</i> .	1	2	3	4	5
The child draws and/or writes and/or narrates* who Saint Benedict was.	1	2	3	4	5
Procedural knowledge skills (Self-Regulated Learning strategies)					
The child answers the self-regulation question: "What are we going to learn today?" (Task orientation metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
The child answers the self-regulation question: "How are we going to do it?" (Task planning metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
The child answers the self-regulation question: "How are we doing it?" (Task evaluation metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
The child answers the self-regulation question: "How did we do it?" (Task elaboration and reflection metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5

* Depending on the child's maturity level they can narrate, draw, and/or write. Each evaluation criterion will be adapted to the oral or written expression capacities of each educational stage.



Unit 3 record sheet. **A trip through the mediaeval monastery**

EVALUATION INDICATORS	1	2	3	4	5
PRE-SCHOOL EDUCATION STAGE					
Conceptual knowledge skills and fine motor and oral communication skills					
The child colours in the different parts of a monastery.	1	2	3	4	5
The child associates the different parts of a monastery with their use.	1	2	3	4	5
The child tells what some of the parts of a mediaeval monastery were used for.	1	2	3	4	5
Procedural knowledge skills (Self-Regulated Learning strategies)					
The child answers the self-regulation question: "What are we going to learn today?" (Task orientation metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
The child answers the self-regulation question: "How are we going to do it?" (Task planning metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
The child answers the self-regulation question: "How are we doing it?" (Task evaluation metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
The child answers the self-regulation question: "How did we do it?" (Task elaboration and reflection metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
PRIMARY SCHOOL EDUCATION STAGE					
Conceptual knowledge skills and oral communication and reading-writing ski	ills				
The child matches the image of the refectory with its function.	1	2	3	4	5
The child matches the image of the chapter house with its function.	1	2	3	4	5
The child matches the image of the <i>scriptorium</i> (library) with its function.	1	2	3	4	5
The child matches the image of the <i>cilla</i> (storage room) with its function.	1	2	3	4	5
The child matches the image of the kitchen with its function.	1	2	3	4	5
The child marks the image of how the monks slept (distinguishes between together or separate).	1	2	3	4	5
The child draws and/or writes and/or narrates* what some of the parts of a mediaeval monastery were used for.	1	2	3	4	5
Procedural knowledge skills (Self-Regulated Learning strategies)					
The child answers the self-regulation question: "What are we going to learn today?" (Task orientation metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
The child answers the self-regulation question: "How are we going to do it?" (Task planning metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
The child answers the self-regulation question: "How are we doing it?" (Task evaluation metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5
The child answers the self-regulation question: "How did we do it?" (Task elaboration and reflection metacognitive strategy)	1	2	3	4	5

* Depending on the child's maturity level they can narrate, draw, and/or write. Each evaluation criterion will be adapted to the oral or written expression capacities of each educational stage.



Annex 2

Unit materials





Materials to work on **self-regulated learning**

Unit 1 materials



Cloister of the Santa María de Poblet monastery, Tarragona (Spain). Drawing by Sofía Sáez Yáñez





Chapter house of the Santa María de Bujedo de Juarros Monastery, Burgos (Spain). Drawing by Sofía Sáez Yáñez

Unit 2 materials



Refectory of the Santa María de Huerta Monastery, Soria (Spain). Drawing by Sofía Sáez Yáñez





São Martinho de Tibães Monastery, Braga (Portugal). Drawing by Sofía Sáez Yáñez

Task of association

Draw a line to connect the monks with what they do in the scriptorium *scriptorium*





Unit 3 materials

Ask the child to colour different rooms in a monastery and say and/ or write what they were used for.



https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Santo_Domingo_de_Silos.png#/media/ Archivo:Santo_Domingo_de_Silos.png



Annex 3

Powerpoint presentations of the units



WHAT IS A MONASTERY?

My name is Maria and today we're going to learn what a monastery is. I'm going to join you on this fantastic trip from its beginnings. Shall we start our journey?

© OSO © Dr María Consuelo Sáiz Manzanares & Dr María José Zaparaín Yáñez

Unit 1

1

WHAT IS A MONASTERY?

- It is a place that was built many, many years ago.
- The people back then went there to think and to speak with God.
- . The people that lived alone away from everyone else were called hermits.
- The people who lived together but away from the rest of the world were called monks or nuns and these were the people who created the monasteries and convents. 2



Example of monastic life Saint atherina's Monastery in Sinai (Egypt), founded in the 6th

COSO © Dr María Consuelo Sáiz Manzanares & Dr María José Zaparaín Yáñez









COSC CONSULTO SAIZ Manzanares & Dr María José Zaparaín Yáñez



COSO © Dr María Consuelo Sáiz Manzanares & Dr María José Zaparaín Yáñez









Unit 2



© Dr María Consuelo Sáiz Manzanares & Dr María José Zaparaín Yáñez

12









Unit 3

LET'S TAKE A TRIP THROUGH A MEDIAEVAL MONASTERY





LET'S TAKE A TRIP THROUGH A MEDIAEVAL MONASTERY



LET'S TAKE A TRIP THROUGH A MEDIAEVAL MONASTERY



© O S Dr María Consuelo Sáiz Manzanares & Dr María José Zaparaín Yáñez

LET'S TAKE A TRIP THROUGH A MEDIAEVAL MONASTERY



CONCEPTION CONSULTOR Sáiz Manzanares & Dr María José Zaparaín Yáñez







COSO © Dr María Consuelo Sáiz Manzanares & Dr María José Zaparaín Yáñez




TO LEARN MORE

- Bango, Isidro, El monasterio medieval, Madrid, Editorial Anaya, 1990
- Duby, George, San Bernardo y el arte cisterciense. El nacimiento del Gótico, Madrid, Ed. Taurus, 1992
- Cassanelli, Roberto & López-Tello García, Eduardo (eds.), San Benito: el arte benedictino, Bilbao, Editorial
- Mensajero; Zamora, Editorial Montecasino, 2009 – García Cortázar, José Angel & Teja Casuso, Román (coords.), Los grandes monasterios benedictinos hispanos de época románica (1050-1200), Aguilar de Campoo, Fundación de Santa María La Real, 2007
- Laboa, José María (ed.), Atlas histórico de los monasterios: el monacato oriental y occidental, Madrid, San Pablo, [2002]
- Leorux-Dhuys, Jean-Frangois, Las abadías cistercienses: en Francia y en Europa, Madrid, Editorial Kóln: Kónemann, 1999
- Navascués Palacio, Pedro, Monasterios en España: arquitectura y vida monástica, Barcelona, Círculo de Lectores, 2003
- Sobrino, Miguel, Monasterios: las biografías desconocidas de los cenobios de España, Madrid, La Esfera de los Libros, 2013

COSO Dr María José Zaparaín Yáñez

23

TO LEARN MORE

https://www.arteguias.com/monasterios.htm https://www.arteguias.com/monasteriosespana.htm http://www.claustro.com/ http://www.cistercensi.info/testi/arte es.htm http://www.elcisteriberico.com/Paginas/peninsula.html http://www.cluny-abbaye.fr/es https://www.coe.int/es/web/cultural-routes/the-cluniac-sites-in-europe https://www.coe.int/es/web/cultural-routes/the-european-route-of-cistercian-abbeys http://www.encyclopedie.bseditions.fr/article.php?pArticleId=110&pChapitreId=32510&pSousChapitreId=32536&p ArticleLib=Aquitaine+%5BL%EF%BF%BDart+roman+en+France-%3ELe+second+%EF%BF%BDge+roman%5D https://www.metmuseum.org/visit/plan-your-visit/met-cloisters https://www.monestirs.cat/monst/cmonestir.htm https://www.musee-moyenage.fr/ https://www.romanes.com/art_cistercien.html http://www.rtve.es/alacarta/videos/las-claves-del-romanico/ https://www.santamarialareal.org/ http://www.xn--espaaescultura-tnb.es/

COSO Pr María José Zaparaín Yáñez



25

IMAGE REFERENCES

- 1. Hermit's cave in Marquínez, Álava (Spain). Creative Commons License. (By Basotxerri - Own Work, CC BY-SA4.0,
- Territory Serie In manufamez, nava (spaning, creative commons userine, up) disobser1 Own Work, CC BY-SA4.0, http://commons.wikinedia.org/wi/ndex.ph?sculid=3287326 Saint Catherine's Monastery in Sinai (Egypt). Creative Commons License. (By Berthold Werner- Own Work, CC BY-SA 3.0, https://commons.wikinedia.org/wi/ndex.ph?sculid=32873203 2.
- 3. 4.
- 5. 12/10/scriptorium.jpg?w=584) 6.
- Saint Benedict of Nursia (own work with https://www.cartoonity.de/) Benedictine monks chanting Creative Common License (https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File=BenedictineVespers.jpg8/media/Archivo:BenedictineVespers.jpg) Image of a scriptorium. Creative Common Successe. [https://historiadelssunkersidades.files.wordpress.com/2012/10/scriptorium.ing?we Aerial view of the TbBies Monastery. Braga (Portugal) Creative Commons License. (by Joseolgon Own Work, CC BY-SA 4.0, https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/files.BenedictineVespers.jpd1 Representation of the estates of the realm in the shape of a pyramid. Creative Commons License. (By Hegodis Own work, CC BY-SA 4.0, https://common.wikimedia.org/wiki/files.BenedictineVespers.jpd1 Representation of the estates of the realm in the shape of a pyramid. Creative Commons License. (By Hegodis Own work, CC BY-SA 4.0, https://benedictineVespers.jpd1 Representation of the estates of the realm in the shape of a pyramid. Creative Commons License. (By Hegodis Own work, CC BY-SA 4.0, https://benedictineVespers.jpd1 Representation.org/wikings.jpd1 Representation.or 7.

- https://commons.wikimedia.org/wi/rices/ph2/crid=46865572]
 Saint Benedict of Nursia <u>https://encrypted.tbr0.gsaint.com/images?e=th%3AANd9GcRU8#PbeBhywyeQNvBrit2PseUUtUZhNQ8usop=CAU</u>
 View of the church at the Cluny Abbey. Drawing by Etienne Martellange, 1617. Source Gallica.bnf.fr/Jan <u>https://encrypted.tbr0.gsaint.com/images?e=th%3AANd9GcRU8#PbeBhywyeQNvBrit2PseUUtUZhNQ8usop=CAU</u>
 View of the church at the Cluny Abbey. Drawing by Etienne Martellange, 1617. Source Gallica.bnf.fr/Jan <u>https://callica.bnff/Jan ffr/Jan ffr/Ja</u>

- 11. Closter of the Santa Maria de Ripoll Monastery. Grona (Spain). Creative Commons License. (By Cananan Uwn Work, CC BP-SA 4.0, <u>https://commons.wikimedia.org/wi/index.php?curid=4352114</u>)
 12. Closter of the Saint Pierre Abbey in Moissac (France). Wikimedia Commons. (<u>https://commons.wikimedia.org/wi/idex.php?curid=4356361</u>)
 13. Fonterviaud Abbey (France). Creative Commons (License. (By Pierre Mairle, PixAlle.com www.pixAlle.com, CC BY 2.5, <u>https://commons.wikimedia.org/wi/idex.php?curid=4356366</u>)
 14. Sundial. Creative Commons License. (<u>https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File.Saint-remv-de-provence-cadra-colaire.ip#/media/Archivo.Saint-remv-de-provence-cadra-colaire.ip.elm
 </u>
- Sundial. Creative Commons License. [https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Saint-remy-de-provence-cadran-solaire.jpg#/media/Archivo:Saint-remy-de-provence-cadran-solaire.jpg]
 Chapter house of the Poblet Monastery. Tarragona (Spain). Creative Commons License (By Lourdes Cardenal Own Work, CC BY-SA 3.0, https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/Category.Scriptorium#/media/File:Meister_des_Codex_Amiatus_001.jpg.1.GNU Free Documentation License.
 Floor plan of the Santo Domingo de Silos Benedictine Monastery. Bened

COSO © Dr María José Zaparaín Yáñez

IMAGE REFERENCES

Refectory of the Santa María de Huerta Monastery. Soria (Spain). (By Diego Delso, CC BY-SA 40.https://commons.wikimedia.org/windex.php?curid=46249352)
 Floor plan of the Santo Domingo de Silos Benedictine Monastery before the reform. Burgos (Spain). (By José-Manuel Benito - Own Work, Public Domain, https://commons.wikimedia.org/windex.php?curid=510043)
 Working in a *scriptorium* (By Jean Le Tavernier - [1], Public domain, <u>https://commons.wikimedia.org/windex.php?curid=74516</u>)
 Hoor plan of the Santo Domingo de Silos Benedictine Monastery before the reform. Burgos (Spain). (By José-Manuel Benito - Own Work, Public domain, <u>https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/Hestana.Maria de Huerta Almocani.ppg/media/Achivo:Santa Maria de Huerta Almacen.jpg)</u>
 Storage room of the Santa María de Huerta Monastery. Soria (Spain). Creative Commons License (https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/Hestana.Maria de Huerta Almocani.ppg/media/Achivo:Santa Maria de Huerta Almacen.jpg)
 Floor plan of the Santa Domingo de Silos Benedictine Monastery before the reform. Burgos (Spain). (By José-Manuel Benito - Own Work, Public domain, <u>https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/Hestana.Maria de Huerta Almacen.jpg/media/Achivo:Santa Maria de Huerta Almacen.jpg)</u>
 Floor plan of the Santa María de Huerta Monastery. Soria (Spain). Creative Commons License. (https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/HestAnamateria.de Santa Maria(SäADa de Huerta (2110128044).jpgf/media/FilerMonasterio de Santa Maria de Huerta (21101218044).jbg
 Floor plan of the Santa Domingo de Silos Benedictine Monastery before the reform. Burgos (Spain). (By José-Manuel Benito - Own Work, Public domain.<u>https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/HestAnamatery.Soria (Spain)</u>. Creative Commons License.
 (https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/HestAnasterio.de Santa Maria Ge Huerta (2110128044).jbg
 Dormitory of the Sante Sreus Monastery. Tarragona (Spain). Creative Commons License (https://co

COSO Charia José Zaparaín Yáñez









